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      ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY 
    Approved Minutes of the July 15, 2012 Meeting
        Location: The McCoy Board Room, Chief Logan Resort, Logan, WV
	
	  STATUS
	
	
	MEMBER
	  INSTITUTION
	School

	1
	Present
	
	
	Betty Dennison 
	Mountwest CTC                                       

	2
	Present
	
	
	Mike Lilly
	Bluefield State College

	3
	
	
	Regrets
	Deidre Morrison
	Blue Ridge CTC  

	4
	Present
	
	
	Mike Ditchen
	Bridgemont CTC

	5
	
	
	Regrets
	Jack Sheffler
	Concord University

	6
	
	
	Regrets
	Jill Landis
	Eastern  WV CTC

	7
	
	
	Regrets
	Sue Kelley
	Fairmont State University

	8
	Present
	
	
	Paul Peck, Secretary
	Glenville State College

	9
	
	
	Regrets
	Craig Spaniol
	Kanawha Valley CTC

	10
	Present
	
	
	Karen McNealy
	Marshall University

	11
	Present
	
	
	Lucie Refsland, Vice Chair
	New River CTC

	12
	Present
	
	
	Nancy Lawler
	Pierpont CTC

	13
	Present
	
	
	Karen Campbell, Alternate
	Potomac State College of WVU

	14
	Present
	
	
	Sylvia Shurbutt, Chair
	Shepherd University  

	15
	Present
	
	
	Charles Puckett
	Southern WV CTC

	16
	
	
	Regrets
	Erik Root
	West Liberty University

	17
	Present
	
	
	Mark Goldstein
	WV Northern Community College

	18
	Present
	
	
	Dave Brown
	WV School of Osteopathic Medicine

	19
	Present
	
	
	Rich Ford
	WV State University

	20
	Present
	
	
	Roy Nutter,
Legislative Advisory Coordinator
	West Virginia University

	21
	Present
	
	
	Louis Roy
	WVU at Parkersburg

	22
	
	
	Regrets
	John David
	WVU Institute of Technology

	23
	
	
	Regrets
	John Linton
	WVU School of Medicine

	
	GUESTS
	
	
	
	

	1
	Present
	
	
	David Beighley
	Pierpont CTC, Assembly Chair

	2
	Present
	
	
	Jim Hoey
	ACF emeritus

	3
	Present
	
	
	Mike Mays
	WVU, Senate President


Call to Order

ACF Legislative Coordinator Sylvia Shurbutt convened the meeting at 1:05 p. m.  The members and guests present introduced themselves.  A quorum was established. 
Minutes
The minutes of the April 12, 2012 meeting were reviewed.  Charles Puckett noted that he had been present at that meeting rather than participating by phone as indicated in the draft minutes.  The ACF then approved the minutes with the correction made.  [M/s Louis Roy/ Betty Dennison]

Preliminary items
Sylvia Shurbutt distributed a tentative schedule of ACF Meeting Dates for 2012-2013.   After review and discussion, the tentative schedule was approved.  [M/s Betty Dennison/ Charles Puckett]

Sylvia Shurbutt distributed the order forms for the ACF Retreat luncheon on July 16.  She asked the members to complete the forms and to return them to her before the beginning of the July 16 meeting.  

Sylvia Shurbutt reviewed the “ACF Dos, DON’T’s, and Responsibilities.”  She indicated that the ACF will probably add a protocol to this summary concerning members physically present at meetings being careful not to speak over each other in order that those participating by phone can hear the discussion and participate.
Rich Ford commented about the sense of being inundated with legislative updates and asked for suggestions about how to distinguish between bills which are probably “dead on arrival” from those which either have a chance of passage or which the ACF wants to emphasize.  Among the comments on this topic was a suggestion by Mike Lilly that the ACF “meet”—perhaps electronically—during the legislative session in order to select the bills which we are tracking.  Mike also encouraged the ACF to contact legislators since we are the group authorized to do so.
Election of Officers for 2012-2013 term
Sylvia Shurbutt was nominated for ACF Chair.  [M/s Paul Peck/ Rich Ford]  She indicated that she was willing to serve for one year with the understanding that the next chair of the ACF would come from the community and technical colleges.  A motion to close the nominations was approved and Sylvia Shurbutt was elected as ACF Chair for the 2012-2013 term.  [M/s Dave Brown/ Betty Dennison]

Lucie Refsland was nominated for ACF Vice Chair.  [M/s Betty Dennison/ Mark Goldstein]  A motion to close the nominations was approved and Lucie Refsland was elected as ACF Vice Chair for the 2012-2013 term. [M/s Dave Brown/ Betty Dennison]

Paul Peck was nominated for ACF Secretary.  [M/s Lucie Refsland / Mark Goldstein]  A motion to close the nominations was approved and Paul Peck was elected as ACF Secretary for the 2012-2013 term. [M/s / Karen McNealy/ Betty Dennison]

Roy Nutter was nominated for ACF Legislative Coordinator.  [M/s Paul Peck/ Louis Roy]  He agreed to serve for one year.  A motion to close the nominations was approved and Roy Nutter was elected as ACF Legislative Coordinator for the 2012-2013 term.  [M/s Paul Peck/ Lucie Refsland]

Mike Ditchen was nominated for ACF Webmaster.  [M/s Paul Peck/ Mark Goldstein]  A motion to close the nominations was approved and Mike Ditchen was elected as ACF Webmaster for the 2012-2013 term.  [M/s Lucie Refsland / Charles Puckett]  Mike had agreed to manage the ACF listserves also.  Jim Hoey indicated that he would assist Mike in the transition to managing the listserves.

College Completion Task Force Report  

Betty Dennison initiated the discussion of “Educating West Virginia is Everyone’s Business:  Report from the West Virginia College Completion Task Force.”  Betty noted that she and Roy Nutter had both served on the West Virginia College Completion Task Force and observed that it is becoming more and more common for members of the ACF to be asked to serve on statewide education task forces.  Betty suggested that ACF members communicate to their local boards of governors and others the recommendations on page 6 of the report:
1. Make graduation a visible and tangible priority across the state

2. Reduce the time it takes for students to earn a college certificate or degree

3. Improve developmental education

4. Increase adult completion rates

5. Connect funding to priorities
Of all these recommendations, she believes that the fifth one is the most important and she thinks that there may legislation this session to connect funding to college completion priorities.

Dave Brown commented that the most desirable step in this direction would be to link each high school’s funding to the collegiate success of its graduates.

Sylvia Shurbutt emphasized the discussion on page 3 of the report concerning “reducing the time to degree.”  She also noted the discussion on page 4 of the challenges posed by the need for effective developmental education.  [For example, approximately 69 % of the students in two-year institutions require at least one developmental education course when they enter college but fewer than 13% of two-year college students who need developmental education earn a degree in four years.]
Lucie Refsland indicated that “completion” needs to be defined rigorously and carefully.  Many of the schools have a significant number of their students go on to completion at another school but this fact is not reflected in any way in the original school’s completion statistics.

Karen McNealy initiated a discussion of the importance of maintaining quality when the emphasis and reward structure shifts to completion.  [The report notes that “quality must remain central to all of these efforts and cannot be sacrificed to increase completion.” (Page 1)  However, there is no discussion of the steps that might need to be taken to ensure that quality is not being sacrificed in pursuit of improved completion rates or how the level of quality might be assessed to provide early detection of any trend in that direction.]

Mike Ditchen returned to the discussion of the definition of “completion.”  He noted that many students at two-year institutions do not want a degree—they are seeking a skill which will lead to a job.  Most students at four-year schools, however, are presumably seeking a degree as well as marketable skills.  Louis Roy noted that the time to completion statistics are affected by the fact that many students change programs.  He also noted that the high schools in West Virginia have lowered quality in order to raise completion rates.  Sylvia Shurbutt commented upon an informal comment about the practice of “social promotion” made by a county school superintendent at the recent Education Summit at Glenville State College as being illustrative of the challenges facing initiatives to improve quality in the public schools while still moving most students to graduation.

Mike Lilly noted that Bluefield State has a significant number of transfer students who graduate there.  However, these graduates do not count toward the school’s four-year completion rate.
Great Teachers Seminar
Mark Goldstein reported that 32 faculty members from across the state had participated in the 20th annual Great Teachers Seminar (GTS).  He noted that Kathy Butler had attended the last day of GTS and had expressed a desire to have similar workshops at other campuses throughout the state.  Sylvia Shurbutt noted that David Gottshall, the leader of the GTS, had once done a similar retreat workshop at Shepherd University.  Mark said that Deidre Morrison and Fred Jacoby will be working on a plan to replicate the GTS on some local campuses.  One possibility that has been suggested would be to have a Request for Proposals from the colleges to design local programs.  Parenthetically, he noted that he had received an email from Deidre indicating that she would not be able to attend either day of the ACF Retreat.  
Mark noted that the dates and times for next year’s GTS have been set. The workshop will run from noon on Monday, June 17, 2013 to noon on Thursday, June 20, 2013.   He reminded the ACF that the Faculty Development Network (FDN), created in the 1980’s by the ACF to promote faculty development, had originally promoted the GTS. The FDN had become inactive and the number of participants in GTS was declining when the ACF had been asked to promote participation in GTS.  While the ACF has been promoting it, the number of participants in GTS has increased steadily from 21 to this year’s 32.
Dave Brown told a story to illustrate the power of using great teachers to improve the teaching of other faculty.  The chair of the Research Physiology Department at the University of South Alabama had challenged his department to improve their department’s teacher evaluation ratings average from worst to best at the school with a 10% pay increase for members of the department if they were successful.  The department accomplished this goal in two years relying upon training provided by a cadre of “great teachers.”

Report on Education Summit at Glenville, HEPC Smarter Balanced Higher Education Advisory Council, & Interfacing WV Public/Higher Education

Paul Peck and Sylvia Shurbutt reported on the Education Summit at Glenville State College (GSC) on June 11, 12, and 13.

Paul discussed the Hidden Promise Scholars program at GSC.  This program—showcased on the first day of the Summit— is the major focus of the Hidden Promise Consortium, an alliance of Glenville State College, several county school districts in central and southern West Virginia, Belpre City Schools (Ohio), and Stonington Public Schools (Connecticut).  Students in eighth through twelfth grade who are thought to have the potential to succeed in college but who have not identified attending college as a goal are selected by superintendents, principals, and counselors for participation in the program.  Preference is given to students from families with low to moderate incomes who would be first generation college students.  The Hidden Promise Scholars participate in a number of special activities each year prior to high school graduation.   Those who continue in the program through high school graduation receive a renewable $1,000 per year scholarship to GSC.  The Hidden Promise Scholars participate in several special activities and projects while at GSC which are designed to promote engagement in all phases of college life. The Hidden Promise Consortium has also supported a GSC initiative to promote ongoing discussion between higher education faculty and public school faculty in mathematics and English about improving the preparation of public school students and providing for a smoother transition to college for public school graduates.
Sylvia Shurbutt reported that there were well over a hundred participants, from middle and high schools across the state and from five colleges and universities, with HEPC representation and a variety of other state educators and superintendents appearing on the final day of the summit for the "report" part of the conference.  After meeting in a whole group session on Monday in order to understand the tasks before us, the group broke out into three discipline associated areas: math, science, and English.  Each group prepared a position paper specifying a list of factors affecting student enrollment and success in college and a plan to achieve that success and link K-20 into a more seamless partnership.  Sylvia included a copy of the plan that the English group developed in the packet of documents for the ACF members in attendance at the retreat (an electronic version is available).  On the morning of the third day, the entire group came back together to create a summary of what were perceived to be the most important recommendations from the three subject area groups.  This summary was presented at the end of the luncheon which concluded the summit.  It is anticipated that a white paper will be prepared by President Barr and his staff reflecting the most significant recommendations; this white paper will be shared later.  Sylvia was impressed with the public school teachers who participated in the summit and noted that they support rigor in public school instruction.
Sylvia Shurbutt and Lucie Refsland reported on the HEPC Smarter Balanced Higher Education Advisory Council (SBHEAC).  This group met on June 27, 2012 in the HEPC Office in Charleston.  The following objectives have been identified: 

1. Generate higher education support and buy-in for the Smarter Balanced Assessment (SBA)

2. Strengthen and expand partnerships between higher education and K-12, including working with and supporting K-12 to advance the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC)

3. Provide expertise, advice, and feedback to HEPC, CCTCE, and the national SBAC in the development, implementation, and promotion of SBA

4. Take SBA information back to campuses and to various higher education advisory groups and councils.

The SBAC is developing Smarter Balanced National Assessments based on the Common Core Standards.  These assessments will be completed and ready for use across the country in 2014-2015.  In West Virginia, the SBA will be used to determine which students must take transitional courses in mathematics or English during their senior year.  In theory, the new standards and the transitional courses will improve college readiness and reduce the need for post-secondary developmental education courses.
Sylvia provided a handout summarizing the work of the SBHEAC. Lucie Refsland told us that a sample assessment could be found at one of the websites referenced on the handout.  She said that the assessments will provide much more specific information about a student’s level of achievement than the WESTEST and other current assessments.  Sylvia and Lucie promised to keep the ACF informed of the work of SBHEAC.  
Lucie mentioned that the students completing transitional math are taking COMPASS and the colleges can already use the COMPASS score from high school to determine if they are ready for college level mathematics.  Paul Peck mentioned that at least some of the high schools have not provided documentation of the COMPASS scores of their transitional mathematics students to the GSC admissions officers.  
Mike Lilly noted similarities between some of these initiatives and earlier tech prep programs.  Betty Dennison reminded us that the tech prep initiatives had declined when the program lost federal funding.  Mark Goldstein noted that there is still a great disconnect between K-12 education and higher education in mathematics.

Roy Nutter announced that the retreat could now be accessed by computer.  He sent instructions to the ACF ListServ.

The meeting was then recessed at 2:45 p. m.

ACF Chair Sylvia Shurbutt reconvened the meeting at 3:30 p. m.  She took a headcount of the number of ACF members and guests who would be going to dinner at Reno’s Restaurant in Logan.  She reminded us that a continental breakfast would be included as part of lodging on the morning of the 16th and that the second day’s session would begin at 9:00 a. m.  She told us that Chancellor Skidmore would not be in attendance as had originally been scheduled, conveying his regrets.  Dave Brown asked if it were possible to have Chancellor Hill and Chairman Hendrickson arrive earlier.  Sylvia noted that she had emailed Hendrickson concerning the change in the schedule for the afternoon of the 16th and had copied Chancellor Hill on that email; however, any decision to change the time of their meetings with us was at their discretion.  She reminded us to take the issues which we would be developing to our respective senates or assemblies.
Resolution of Appreciation for Jim Hoey

At its April 12, 2012 meeting the ACF had approved a resolution of appreciation for Jim Hoey.  Sylvia Shurbutt presented a framed copy of the following resolution of appreciation to Jim Hoey:

In appreciation,

Whereas Professor Jim Hoey served 30 years as Coordinator of the Computer Center and Professor of Computer Science at Potomac State College; and,

Whereas Professor Jim Hoey is a Past Chair of the Computer Center Directors Advisory Committee; and, 

Whereas, Professor Jim Hoey served 16 years on the Advisory Council of Faculty; and,  

Whereas, Professor Jim Hoey has served as the webmaster and the listserv manager for the Advisory Council of Faculty; and,  

Whereas, Professor Jim Hoey was the most persistent advocate on the Advisory Council of Faculty for the Annual Experience Increment; and,

Whereas, Professor Jim Hoey has been a consistent advocate on the Advisory Council of Faculty for fair policies for faculty sick leave; and,  

Whereas, Professor Jim Hoey is now WVU Professor emeritus;

Now therefore be it resolved that the Advisory Council of Faculty expresses its sincere appreciation to Professor Jim Hoey for his service to West Virginia higher education; and,

Be it further resolved, that the members of the Advisory Council of Faculty will miss Professor Jim Hoey both professionally and personally; and,

Be it further resolved, that the Advisory Council of Faculty expresses best wishes to Professor Jim Hoey for a long and happy retirement.

Recorded on July 15, 2012 by the Advisory Council of Faculty,

_________________________

Sylvia Shurbutt, Its Chair

Attest:

Paul Peck, Its Secretary
As far as was known by the members present, this was the first official resolution of appreciation ever presented by the ACF.  Shurbutt thanked Paul Peck for researching and drafting the resolution.
ACF 2012-2013 Faculty Issues and Brochures

The rest of the afternoon session was spent in identifying ACF issues and planning for the 2012-2013 brochure.

The ACF will work on the brochure via email, with Shepherd, Bridgemont, or West Liberty completing the design and printing of around 5000 copies.  It was decided to include a photograph of the professor of the year interacting with students.  Mike Mays later found a photograph showing Professor Marcello R. Napolitano, recently named the West Virginia Professor of the Year by the WV Merit Foundation, and some of his students working on a model airplane.  Another visual will be a photograph of the participants in the 20th West Virginia Great Teachers Seminar, which Mark Goldstein will provide.  Mike Ditchen promised to photo shop the map in the brochure in order to show the locations of the colleges and universities; he will send the image to Sylvia.

Sylvia had selected several statistics from the 2011 Higher Education Report Card which show substantial improvement in academic areas and others showing decline in West Virginia’s ranking in average faculty salaries and salaries for full professors.  She noted that salary compression remains a problem.  Sylvia had also selected some statistics from “Educating West Virginia is Everyone’s Business” to illustrate other challenges which higher education faculty must respond to.  
The discussion then moved to reviewing the issues from the previous year and identifying the ones for 2012-2013.

There was some consensus that reference to the K-College continuum of learning and linkages between public and higher education should be included.  Karen McNealy suggested that we should link our issues to the challenges which had been identified for a previous panel in the brochure.
As part of the highlighting of faculty accomplishments in the brochure, the ACF decided to publish just how many of our institutions have either begun or completed curricular revision in order to be compliant with the 120/60 hour requirements.  Sylvia volunteered to prepare and send a survey to send to all ACF members regarding where their school was in the process.  She requested an immediate reply so that the information could be included in the brochure.  Roy Nutter noted that movement down to 120 credit hours is not being discussed at WVU.
 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p. m.   
Respectfully submitted,

Paul Peck, ACF Secretary
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